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[Dr. McKinley, message #6 YOU ARE CALLED TO INFLUENCE ]  < 231 > 
We can make a difference and that begins when you discover the truth that 
the life that you were born to live is the life that you were born to give 
and when you begin to live your life, to give your life then you do make a 
difference in the lives of others. Thanks so much Karen Brown and all of 
our praise team tonight. Karen Brown married to Charlie Brown and a…, so 
thankful for all of these members who are here each week and participate 
and lead us in worship and a…, they just did a wonderful job tonight and 
I’m so thankful for what they’ve done and what they shared a…,. 
 
This morning we all awakened to the news, maybe even you got it last night 
that a…, apparently the Supreme Court has made a…, it known that they are 
going to hear a case on the display of the 10 Commandments. It’s a case 
that relates to an issue in Kentucky and to one here in our own state of 
Texas and so that’s been at the headline of the news today all across 
America and then of course you’re well aware of the fact that tonight in 
just a little while, the third and final presidential debate is going to 
take place and a…, certainly that is a matter of very significant interest 
to a…, so many of us because of the future of our nation will depend on 
the direction, the decisions and the leadership that is given to our 
nation in the days to come and so whenever we deal with issues like a…, 
the Supreme Court’s ruling on a public display of something like the 10 
Commandments or an issue of a debate a…, it always brings to the forefront 
in our mind the question a…, of political involvement and in very many 
ways a sense of urgency concerning that issue and how we as Christians are 
to deal with it and to respond to it. In fact that’s one of the most 
fundamental questions that we can ever ask, is the simple question of what 
is the role, what is the responsibility, what is the relationship that we 
as Christians have as citizens in this society and how are we to fulfill 
that responsibility to the Lord and to our society at large? And that’s a 
very important question, it’s a very significant issue and frankly it’s 
not really an issue that’s up for debate, because the Word of God gives us 
insight and instruction and tonight what I want to do is I want us to take 
the Word of God and I want us to open it together to the book of Romans 
chapter 13. We’ve been discovering about this life that we are born to 
give and we’re talking about stewardship in every arena of life and so it 
wouldn’t surprise you tonight that a part of the stewardship that we 
address and that we see together is the stewardship of our role and 
relationship in society. 
 
Not long ago I had the opportunity of sitting in the a…, a…, launch 
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meeting, the a…, startup meeting a…, for Prestonwood Christian Academy for 
a part of our curriculum that is called Student Leadership Institute and 
under the very strong and faithful leadership of our headmaster in Larry 
Taylor, not only have our students here been given a platform for academic 
growth and for Christian nurture and training, but there is this added 
layer and level of opportunities for students who would want to be 
involved in Student Leadership Institute, in a variety of different 
aspects of character development and the shaping of their thoughts and 
convictions. As I sat there that night as a parent having a student who 
wanted to be in SLI, I had the opportunity of listening to one of our 
members who I love and admire a…, greatly, his name is Dan Panetti and as 
I listened to Dan outlining a part of what he would be doing with a 
portion of the Student Leadership Institute, helping to shape the values, 
the convictions and the world view of our students, I was intrigued by 
some of the things that I head Dan share. Dan actually serves as the Vice 
President for The Legal and Public Policy for The National Coalition For 
The Protection Of Children and Families. He also is an…a teacher and 
instructor in this SLI aspect of our a…, Prestonwood Christian Academy and 
a…, I cornered him that night and I said, “Dan when I talk about the 
Christians relationship to government, I want you to come and I want you 
to just bring a word of encouragement and challenge. He and his wife, 
Patricia, are members of this church, a wonderful part of our fellowship 
and yet God’s given Dan a…, a platform of leadership in our state and even 
in our nation and so Dan I want you to come tonight. Where are you? I know 
you’re nearby, there you are, and just take a minute to a…, to bring a 
word of encouragement and challenge and a…, I love this guy and am 
thankful to God for a…, every aspect of the use of his life, his mind, his 
skills and his influence to positively make a difference for Christ today. 
So Dan, come and bring a word of greeting to us tonight. Would you welcome 
Dan as he comes? [applause] 
 
DAN PANETTI: Well, I appreciate that, you know one of the questions I 
always get, I’ve a…, I’ve had a passion for public policy and politics 
ever since I was a little kid and…and a…, I just noticed that many 
Christians don’t share that and…and so as I go out and I engage a…, the 
public policy arena to demonstrate the policy of Christ to a world that 
does not know the truth that God has revealed, a…, one of the questions I 
always get is: “Why should Christians be involved in politics?” And I 
always respond with a…, really 2 basic simple things a…, first I believe 
that our a…, faith in Christ compels us to be involved because of our love 
for man a…, and the love that God demonstrated a…, for mankind a…, and I 
think that a…, as we study the Scripture and as David’s gonna do for us 
tonight, he’s gonna lay out the principles, the biblical principles that 
God has shared a…, and we look at the things that God has spoken to and 
those are the issues that are being debated. If you watch the debate 
tonight a…, there’ll be debates about things that the truth of Scripture 
has revealed to us that we must take forth to the a…, culture. A…, 
there’ll be bate…debates about the issues of life and when life begins, 
about thee a…, institution of marriage, a…, about a justice and what is 
just and what is injust, about the nature of man. These are all things 
that the culture’s looking for truth and looking for answers and the 
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public policy arena is going to shape how to govern man based on what 
evidence is presented and we must, we are compelled for our love for 
mankind, to be a part of that debate. 
 
The other thing is a…, we are very fortunate to live in this great country 
and our government is actually conditioned upon, constructed upon the 
active participation of Christians. A…, and I say that because our 
founding fathers told us that was true, a…, they wanted a government that 
did not govern man, but that allowed man to govern himself a…, and the 
government that governed the best was the government that governed least. 
A…, and it was conditioned upon man being able to govern himself. In fact 
John Adams wrote: 
 
“We have no government armed with the power capable of contending with 
human passions, unbridled by immorality and religion. Our Constitution was 
made only for a moral and religious people and is wholly inadequate to the 
government of any other.” 
 
A…, our nation requires, demands that we bring an institution of self 
discipline and of self control to this world and as this world runs off 
trying to define itself and do whatever it wants a…, we bring the 
institution of community, a…, we bring the values of Christianity to the 
world that so desperately needs them. So I encourage you, as Christians, 
to be involved in your government, to be involved in public policy. I know 
Dr. Graham has said it many times before, those same principles that make 
a great Christian, make a great citizen and I implore you to get involved. 
A…, 2 things will be coming up; early voting starts Monday, this Monday 
you can actually go and vote for the presidential election, the…the 
general election a…, up until a…, October 29th, that’s early voting, you 
can vote anywhere in you’re a…, county in which you’re registered and then 
obviously the election is November 2nd. So I…I pray that you would vote. 
A…, and then the other thing is Voter’s Guides are available. A…, I just 
talked to Ross Robinson, we’ll have em all over the church and different 
functions, at Fall Festival so you’ll have plenty of opportunity to get 
the information you need to make and informed vote and I pray that you 
would do that and I’d pray that you’d also vote a…, or pray not only for 
the election tonight, the truth would be heard, a…, but just…just for a…, 
the leaders of our country, those that you send to represent you I pray 
by…I pray that they would do that a…, and you would keep them in your 
prayers. So I appreciate the time. Thank you! [applause] 
 
Dr. McKinley: Thanks Dan, great job buddy! [applause] I love Dan Panetti 
because a…, he had a great mind and uses it for the Lord, he’s very 
articulate in expressing himself and a…, he really is a tremendous 
resource to a…, to all of us and I wanna be sure that if you have never 
visited the a…, website for The Coalition Of a…, Marriage and Family that 
you will do that and take a look a…, at that website. It’s there on the 
front of your worship guide tonight. So let me just be sure that you see 
that and that you’re aware of it. But I bring all of this to bear tonight 
because there is in our world and in our land today a very strong and a 
very loud voice, that every time we speak and we stand and we express the 
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conviction of our heart as it relates to influence in this world there is 
a very loud voice that immediately begins to echo this call, this 
challenge of the wall of separation of church and state and it’s become 
something that is a…, just commonly a…, floated out there in the airways, 
as though it were, as though this were indeed a part of our early founding 
documents and that somehow it’s a part of the American Constitution. The 
reality is, is that nowhere in any of our founding documents to you find 
the statement, the wall of separation between church and state, because 
it’s very evident that our founding fathers and indeed throughout our 
history there has been a strong understanding that America could not 
function if we separate God and government and as you heard a…, Dan 
Panetti share just a moment ago, there is a dependency upon the principles 
of truth and the responsibility that is found in answering to that truth 
that makes a difference in our society. It is interesting to note in fact, 
that the phrase, a wall of separation, implied to church and state, did 
appear in a private letter that Thomas Jefferson wrote to a group of 
Baptists, heh, in 1802. He wrote the letter to dispel a rumor that was 
floating all over in those days. It was a rumor that the new American 
government was ultimately working to establish a state church like they 
had had in England and so Mr. Jefferson, as the president, responded to 
this Baptist body trying to quell a rumor and it shouldn’t surprise you, 
if you’ve been a Baptist very long, that there were rumors goin on, that 
he tried to write that to say that a wall of separation would provide for 
protection. But interestingly enough the same Thomas Jefferson who wrote 
that in that private letter, went beyond that within just a matter of days 
to a worship service and guess where that worship service was held? It was 
held in the Hall of Congress in The United States Capitol and he was a 
willing participant in that gathering there in the capitol on that day. 
During his presidency he signed into decree, national decrees to encourage 
people to celebrate Thanksgiving and to give thanks to God and he himself 
actually prayed publicly during each of his presidential inaugurations. So 
it’s very evident even in the life of Thomas Jefferson though he’s not 
known to be a very dynamic Evangelical Christian, that Thomas Jefferson 
knew and understood that the expression of faith and of religion in the 
public arena was something that was ultimately good for America and far 
from restricting and limiting the ex…the expression of religion in America 
there was, from the beginning, a strong effort to protect and to provide 
for the freedom of conscience in American law. You know the first 
amendment don’t you? Found there in the Bill of Rights and attached to our 
United States Constitution: 
 
“Congress shall make no law respecting an establishment of religion or 
prohibiting the free exercise thereof, or abridging the freedom of speech 
or of the press, or of the right of people a…of the right of the people 
peaceably to assemble and to petition the government for the redress of 
grievances.” 
 
How interesting it is to read these words and to see and to hear that 
somehow in our society there’s a whole new spin on the intent of this 
amendment. In our world today, the spin, the primary thought is this; that 
anything that is an expression of a definitive Christian faith is to be 
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silenced and prohibited under the first part of that amendment and that 
anything that is otherwise anti-Christian or un-Christian or any other 
form of expression is to be protected by the second part of that 
amendment. I’m absolutely amazed at the separation and the segmentation 
that has been defined and affirmed again and again in the courts and of 
course the loudest of the voices in all of this is an organization that 
has high profile across America in every court, as though it would seem, 
an organization called the ACLU, The American Civil Liberties Union. I 
once heard it referred to by another speaker at The Anti-Christian 
Liberties Union and I think that’s probably the best description I’ve ever 
heard, because it is amazing to me to understand what the agenda of the 
ACLU is in all that they do and all that they say. Are you aware of many 
of the things that they support and that they oppose? Let me just give you 
a quick listing. I’ll just give you 12 and let you just take a quick look. 
Did you realize that the ACLU opposes… 
 
Abstinence before marriage, sex education in any school. 
 
It opposes God Bless America banners in schools. In fact they brought a 
case and had one taken down within a week of the September 11th bombing, 
when…when indeed it was put up by a group of children as an expression of 
supporting concern for those who lost their lives in a…, September 11th. 
 
It opposes parental consent laws in all forms. 
 
It opposes pro-life demonstrations. 
 
It opposes religious displays in public. 
 
It supports abortion on demand throughout a pregnancy. 
 
It supports pre-access to pornography, including Internet pornography for 
children. That’s why we’ve had such a battle in our public libraries. 
 
The ACLU supports mandatory, comprehensive, sex education, including 
detailed promotion of homosexuality and condom use. 
 
It supports tax-exempt status for safeness and yet attacks every Christian 
organization that every attempts to make any sort of statement for values 
and for moral decency in American and it supports violent and sexually 
explicit entertainment as protected by free speech. 
 
Now that’s just the first dirty dozen of a…, the list of things that they 
oppose and that they support and certainly you know that they’re there and 
that they are out there, but I want you to know that there is a massive 
effort in agenda in America today to destroy everything that you and I 
hold dear and everything that we believe and I share that with you tonight 
because I believe you need to have some fire in your bones about what you 
can do and what you should do and what you must do as a citizen of this 
nation and of this land and God outlines in His Word in Romans 13 His 
agenda for Christian citizens. You Are Called To Be An Influence, the life 



  6  #6 You Are Called To Influence 

5/13/16   pjy 

you’ve been born to live is the life you’re born to give and a part of 
that has to do with your life in culture and in society. Let’s read 
together beginning in Roman’s chapter 13 in verse 1: 
 
1Let every soul be subject to the governing authorities. For there is no 
authority except from God, and the authorities that exist are appointed by 
God. 2Therefore whoever resists the authority resists the ordinance of God, 
and those who resist will bring judgment o themselves. 3For rulers are not 
a terror to good works, but to evil. Do you want to be unafraid of the 
authority? Do what is good, and you will have praise from the same. 4For he 
is God’s minister to you for good. But if you do evil, be afraid; for he 
does not bear the sword in vain; for he is God’s minister, an avenger to 
execute wrath on them who practice evil. 5Therefore you must be subject, 
not only because of wrath but also for conscience sake. 6For because of 
this you also pay taxes, for they are God’s ministers attending 
continually to this very thing. 7Render therefore to all their due: taxes 
to whom taxes are due, customs to whom customs, fear to whom fear, honor 
to whom honor, 8Owe no one anything except to love one another, for who…he 
who loves another has fulfilled the law. 
 
Those are pretty straight words as I read them tonight and as I think 
about my life and my role in society today and I believe that what God 
gives us here in this portion of Scripture is a simple outline for 
citizenship. Let me identify it for you. 
 
#1 The Bible says clearly and unequivocally, we are to honor the authority 
of the state. HONOR THE AUTHORITY OF THE STATE! It says there: 
 
Let every soul be subject to governing authorities. For there is no 
authority except that which is established or appointed by God. 
 
God has established the principle of authority and all authority is 
ultimately derived authority from the authority of God. There are 3 
SPHERES OF AUTHORITY in the world today. There is THE HOME and God has 
established the home to be built on a foundation of a husband and a wife 
who live under the authority of God and under the authority of state to 
fulfill a mission in this world as the building block of society. That’s 
why there’s such a massive attach on the authority structure of the home 
and the identity structure of the home, because if we can undermine the 
authority and the identity of the home, we can destroy the society. So the 
home is the first building block a…, and the first established authority 
of God. That’s why whenever I have the privilege of performing a wedding 
ceremony, I don’t do it only in the eyes of the state, though I am 
licensed and able to do that, I do it as a part of the authority of God. 
 
Secondly there is THE CHURCH and God has established His church as a 
governing authority. It is to govern the community of faith. It is to be 
established and supported through servant hearted and spiritually gifted 
people, but under the leadership of the pastor who is God appointed and in 
that church and in that congregation and while this authority is not one 
of power, it is one of great influence and of great service to the people 
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and to the society and God has established His church and given the church 
the authority of preaching the gospel of Jesus Christ and it is to produce 
a community of believers who are salt and light in the culture and in the 
world. And then God has given, not only authority to the home and to the 
church but indeed… 
 
To government, ALL GOVERNMENT is divine in establishment and the Bible is 
clear when it say that: 
 
…there is no authority except …that which has been appointed by God. 
 
Now it does not say that which is approved by God. It doesn’t mean that 
God approves of all governments and all government systems. There are some 
horrendous governments in this world. There are some malicious dictators 
and some oppressive governmental systems and there are issues of still 
dictatorship and communism and all sorts of control mechanisms of people 
that are not in keeping with the intent or the plan of the Word of God. So 
all government is not approved by God, but because God is the source of 
all authority all government is established and appointed by God. It 
derives its authority from Him. Therefore believers in every society are 
to follow the principles that we are reading here tonight. This isn’t just 
for America, though America is a great reflection of a government that 
works when you follow these principles. Why? Hello! Our forefathers were 
Christians. They understood the biblical principles that were there. They 
didn’t just come up with this great idea of discovery. They had a 
worldview. They had an understanding. They had a common code. They had a 
foundation for law. They believed in law under God and accountable to one 
another under the authority of government and that’s why our democracy, I 
believe, has outshined every other ideology of government in the history 
of mankind. But at the same time we have to come back to the fact that 
this is for all peoples in all times. It’s not only seen here in Romans, 
flip with me over in the book of Titus, Titus chapter 3, here in the 
pastoral epistles, where pastors were being given instructions as to how 
they were to lead churches, Paul writes and says to Titus: 
 
Remind them… 
 
That is to the church. Chapter 3, verse 1: 
 
1Remind them to be subject to rulers and authorities, to obey, to be ready 
for every good work, 2to speak evil of no one, to be peaceable, gentle, 
showing all humility to all men. 
 
And then look again in the book of 1 Peter, 1 Peter chapter 2, beginning 
in verse 13. Peter obviously spent a lot of time with Jesus. Peter faced 
great opposition and even ultimately persecution for his faith. But as 
Peter was writing about the role of Christians living in society he says 
in verse 13: 
 
13Therefore submit yourselves to every ordinance of man for the Lord’s 
sake, whether to the king as supreme, 14or to governors, as those who are 
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sent by him for the punishment of evildoers and for the praise of those 
who do good. 15For this is the will of God, that by doing good you may put 
to silence the ignorance of foolish men–16as free, yet not using liberty as 
a cloak of vice, but as bondservants of God. 
 
The Bible is very clear that we are to take a role of honor towards 
government and I personally believe this is a biblical basis for 
patriotism. If God wants me to honor and to support it, then I have the 
ability, thank God as this nation, to love it and to stand for it. 
 
There’s a second thing that I want you to see and that is that not only 
are we to honor the authority of state, but we’re to OBEY THE LAWS OF THE 
LAND. A part of Christian citizenship is to be obedient to that 
government. If I honor it as the authority established by God, then I’m 
gonna show that honor by obeying and therefore the Bible says: 
 
Let every soul be subject… 
 
Literally this is written in a voice that says, you are to subject 
yourself. It’s not that you are to come…to be brought under subjection, 
though indeed the government has the power and the authority to do that 
and rightfully so, but to a citizen, to a Christian, the Bible is saying 
place yourself under subjection to the government. Obey the laws of the 
land, subject yourself, offer willing compliance and do everything that 
you can to be an obedient citizen. In fact the Bible goes on to say that 
if you do that in verse 3 you won’t have: 
 
…to be afraid of authority? … 
 
Ever been drivin down the road, looked up and suddenly you saw a police 
officer sittin over there on the side and he had one of those guns on you? 
What’s the first emotion that you feel? Absolute fear, isn’t it? Oh my 
goodness, how fast am I goin? You see the immediate fear is that you have 
somehow come…or are gonna have to face the reality of the law. Now there’s 
nothing like looking at that speedometer and realizing you’re going the 
speed limit or just kinda goin whew…you know, that’s great and there’s 
nothing else like looking down and realizing that you’re over and you are 
dead meat if he decides to take you out, I mean you know what that’s like. 
There’s a fear and yet while that’s true just in something as simple as 
driving it’s true in all areas of law and of legislation, that we are to 
be people who honor the authority and who obey the law and I’m to seek to 
honor and to come into compliance with… < turn tape >  …The Bible 
describes this as doing good. As a citizen I’m to do good. I’m to find 
every way that I can to live peaceably and appropriately according to law. 
You say to me, well pastor is there ever an exception? Certainly there’s 
an exception. If the state ever calls for something that is absolutely 
opposed to the Scripture, then at that point in time, and it calls it a 
law, then we have to obey God rather than men. But thank God in our 
society we have an ability to offer grievance in a way that is legal and a 
way that is legitimate, but that window is closing. That opportunity is 
shutting down and you wanna know why? Because for too long we have left 
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the courts and the government and the judicial system and the legislative 
branches and all of the political process into the hands of anybody who 
wanted to do anything, except for us who had reason and conviction to make 
a difference with out voice and our vote. We can’t do that [applause] and 
so we have a responsibility, we have a responsibility to do what is right. 
The only exception in obedience is when the state requires something that 
is contrary to Scripture and Peter ah, addressed that in the book of Acts 
chapter 5, when he was told that he was forbidden by law to preach the 
gospel and he said that:   [verse 29] 
 
…we will obey God rather than man. 
 
There’s a third thing that we need to see and that is that not only to 
honor the authority of the state and to obey the laws of the land, but the 
Bible says that we are TO RESPECT THE PUNISHMENT OF THE LAW. Punishment, 
responsibility, judicial process and ultimately judgment and justice are 
intended to be functions of government. Read it again: 
 
For re…For rulers… 
 
Verse 3: 
 
…are not a terror to good works, but to evil. Do you want to be unafraid 
of authority? Do what is good, and you will have praise for the same. 
 
And then it says in verse 4, listen to this, I wanna be sure you hear 
this: 
 
For he… 
 
That is the one who exercises authority. 
 
…is God’s… 
 
What? 
 
…minister… 
 
I’m called a minister, because I preach and teach the gospel of Jesus 
Christ, but the Bible says that a police officer’s a minister. Next time 
you pass one just say a…, howdy reverend, heh, did you know you’re God’s 
minister? You’re a minister! No, they’re not…they’re not ordained to 
ministry in the sense that we have that title, that description, reverend. 
But I’m here to tell you they are there for the revering of the law and we 
are to understand that role and the Bible says, but if you do that 
is…if…if God’s ministry to you for good: 
 
…But if you do evil,… 
 
verse 4: 
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…be afraid; for he does not bear the… 
 
What? 
 
…the sword in vain;… 
 
The ability to use lethal force to enforce the law. Now do you remember 
last week, those of you who were here, we talked about the issue of 
dealing with our own grievances and with the issue of vengeance and 
revenge? And the one thing that the Bible tells me is that I do not have 
the ability to live as a vigilante. I do not have the ability to go around 
and to make right the wrongs of my life, by making justice for myself. 
God’s taken that away from me. He said vengeance is Mine and I will repay. 
But God has established a system, a process and a standard of authority 
for dealing with injustice in society and it is the government and the 
government is to enact law and to enforce law in order to bring compliance 
to the people, so that evil may be put away and that good may ultimately 
triumph and we therefore must respect the punishment of the law. If you 
have your worship guide nearby tonight I want you to open it up to a…, 
page there that says quotes. A…, Dan Panetti sent me these quotes this 
week and I love all of them, but I want you to read this quote by William 
C. Johnson, the second quote that’s listed there. It says: 
 
“The institution of government is ordained by God as a means of checking 
the evil tendencies in the behavior of His creatures and for channeling 
their actions for socially, beneficial purposes.” 
 
That’s the whole idea here, is that the officers, the courts are to bring 
the enforcement of law that we may live lives of peace, order and good 
will and the Bible actually gives us an insight and a warning in the book 
of Ecclesiastes chapter 8 and verse 11. Do you know what it says? It says: 
 
Because the sentence against an evil work is not executed speedily, 
therefore the heart of the sons of men is fully set in them to do evil. 
 
The Bible says that one of the reasons that we have problems in our 
society is that when we delay the process of judgment and justice we just 
re-enforce the evil of the heart. How many loopholes, how many bales, how 
many revolving door sentences do we have? You see the Bible is very strong 
on the issue of the authority and the responsibility of the state to 
accomplish this and when a nation does not honor and administer justice it 
will not be long until it crumbles and falls under the weight of its own 
injustice. That’s what the Bible is saying here. This minister, verse 4, 
is God’s avenger, the Bible says in the last part of that verse: 
 
…to execute wrath on him who practices evil. Therefore you must be 
subject, but not only for wraths sake but also for conscience’ sake. 
 
We are to honor the authority of government, we are to obey the laws of 
the land and we are to respect the punishment of the law and for that 
reason I believe very strongly in the need and the importance of 
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supporting law enforcement and our court system to do what is right and 
what is good. We are to fear and to revere the enforcement of God. 
 
But there’s a fourth thing and a final thing that I wanna call your 
attention to tonight and that is the outtake of this passage of Scripture 
that I think has so much relevance to us tonight and that’s beginning in 
verse 6, because here we are given some ways in which we are to make a 
positive contribution to our community, you and I are to make positive 
contributions to our community. That’s the fourth principle, not only to 
honor, to obey and to ultimately do all that we can to help to a…, to 
respect our government law enforcement, but we are to MAKE A POSITIVE 
CONTRIBUTION TO OUR COMMUNITY. Now how do we do that? Well, here’s the 
outline, you ready for the plan? What does God want me to do? 
 
Render therefore to all their due:… 
 
Verse 7: 
 
taxes to whom taxes… 
 
You mean it’s biblical that I pay taxes? Um hum! God’s Word says that you 
and I have a responsibility to PAY OUR TAXES and interestingly enough the 
Bible doesn’t give us a qualifier that says, based on how much you like 
the way it’s spent. It just says it’s a responsibility, you’re to pay 
taxes. Now, you have a voice and you can use your voice and your 
influence, but the reality is we all share this responsibility. Jesus 
reiterated this Himself in the Gospel of Matthew chapter 22, beginning in 
verse 18. He was speaking to a group of…of a…, Pharisees and they were 
trying to entrap Him about what should happen with money. Should it be 
used for spiritual or material purposes? And Jesus said the same thing. 
Render to their all their…their due and then He said: 
 
… “Give to Caesar what is Ceaver’s…Caesars and unto God what is God’s” 
 
Two things you can’t escape, taxes and tithes. [congregation laughter] You 
are to render to Caesar what’s due of Caesar, taxes and you render to God 
what’s due to Him, the first 10th of all of your earning, your tithe is to 
go to the Lord. Pay your taxes, give your tithe and as you do you can make 
a positive difference in society. This world needs and operates on the 
basis of an economy and we have been given what we have to share in the 
needs of others. 
 
#2 VOTE YOUR VALUES. It says: 
 
Render…to all their due; taxes to whom taxes are due. Customs to whom 
customs are due,… 
 
Voting is a custom and a democracy, it is a customary practice afforded to 
the citizens who are of responsible voting age in that community. It is a 
custom that is to be rendered in society. I love the words of Plato, once 
again in those quotes, the first statement: 
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“One of the penalties for refusing to participate in politics is that you 
end up being governed by your inferiors.” 
 
I believe he was absolutely right and if you fail to participate and to 
partake of this custom then all of society, beginning with you falls prey 
to the evil agendas of others. It is an amazing privilege and an 
unbelievable responsibility that we have a government system by which we 
can voice our convictions through votes and therefore we must not fumble 
this obligation. We’ve gotta vote. I don’t know if you’ve been to the 
ivotevalues.com web site, it’s a great website to give you some resource 
and preparation. We’re doing things here as we’ve mentioned, but I’m here 
to tell you today that one of the customs and customary practices of this 
society is that of voting and we need to be faithful and to vote. Look 
again at these statements here, I love this by Benjamin Rush. 
 
“The only foundation for a useful education in a republic is to be laid in 
religion. Without this there can be no virtue and without virtue there can 
be no liberty and liberty is the object and life of all republican 
government.” 
 
Our liberty is based on our responsibility in voting. Our nation has gone 
to seed on rights and we have forgotten responsibility. Well, the first 
responsibility of the citizenship of Americans is that opportunity of 
voting and we need to be faithful to do that. To debalt…to default in this 
expression of liberty is to default on a vital spiritual responsibility. 
Why? Because every man who comes to office brings 3 things with him; every 
man who ever comes to government office brings 3 things. 
 
#1 He brings his own skill and experience, who he is. You’re not gonna 
change that, it’s his character, it’s his demeanor, it’s his skill and 
experience package in life. 
 
#2 Every man who comes to office brings his plans and promises. Heh, he’s 
been out there talkin about it now he’s gonna come in and try to bring his 
agenda. But… 
 
#3 And don’t you ever forget this, every person who ever goes to office 
always brings with him, his friends and supporters and you better find out 
who is supporting the person that you vote for, because those voices will 
be the voices that will determine his values and if a man is honoring 
voices that are in the direct opposition to the Word of God then Christian 
you better rise up and vote. And I like what I heard a… [applause] I like 
what I heard Dr. Jerry Falwell say a few weeks ago when I was visiting 
Thomas Road Church and he said: 
 
“And if you’ve got a half a brain you know who to vote for.” 
 
[congregation laughter] So anyway, Dr. Falwell said that, I’m just quoting 
him. [more laughter] 
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#4 Or excues me #3, for those of you who are note taking I don’t wanna 
scare you to death. Just let me be sure I’m on course here, SUPPORT YOUR 
LEADERS. The Bible says: 
 
…taxes to whom taxes, customs to whom customs,… 
 
And then it says: 
 
…fear to whom fear, and honor to whom honor. 
 
The Bible says we are to give honor to the office and regardless of who 
holds that office they are to receive our honor as citizens. Obviously 
Paul wrote this to a group of people livin in the Roman Empire. There 
wasn’t anything very honorable about their leaders. But they were told to 
honor their leaders, because honoring their leaders was a part of their 
citizenship and the greatest honor that we can give to any leader is to 
pray for that leader. 1 Timothy chapter 2, verse 1 and 2, the Bible says: 
 
1Therefore I exhort first of all that supplications, prayers, 
intercessions, and giving of thanks be made for all men, 2for kings and all 
who are in authority, that we may lead a quiet and peaceable life in all 
godliness and reverence. 
 
Pray for your leaders, that’s the way to support them. And then finally 
the Bible says that we are to LOVE OUR NEIGHBORS. Love your neighbor! 
 
Owe no one anything… 
 
Verse 8: 
 
…except to love one another, for he who loves another has fulfilled the 
law. 
 
And then look in verse 10: 
 
Love does no harm to a neighbor; therefore love is the fulfillment of the 
law. 
 
Love your neighbors! You need to be and I need to be a community watchdog 
for my community for the cares needs and concerns of my neighbors. You 
know what American needs right now more than anything else? It needs a 
huge blanket of Christian love to begin to cover it afresh and anew. It 
needs to see Christians who are making a positive contribution, mobilizing 
their lives, their hearts, their resources, to impact their communities 
and their worlds. Dr. Irwin Lutcher, a brilliant theologian and a 
wonderful pastor said this: 
 
“One reason the world is so smug in unbelief is that it’s lost faith in 
the believe-ability of God. Most people have not seen a credible Christ 
witness, a model of what a person in whom God is alive and working in his 
life. They’ve seen angry, judgmental Christians, they’ve seen inconsistent 
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Christians and they’ve seen the scandals that have revealed some ministers 
to be obvious hypocrites. Is it any wonder that they dismiss faith? 
Humanly speaking there may be powerful reasons why the world does not 
believe.” 
 
You and I need to a…refresh and anew our commitment to become loving, 
loyal citizens, because that’s the life that we’ve been born to live and 
that’s the way that God wants us to live this life and give this life. 
Speaking of our Lord Jesus Christ in John 15:13, the Bible says: 
 
“Greater love has no man than this, than to lay down one’s life for his 
friends.” 
 
How I thank God that when we were under the judicial judgment of God that 
Jesus Christ stepped out of heaven 2000 years ago and came and took the 
penalty of our sin, He became one of us that He may identify with us, not 
socially, but spiritually and that He might come under the authority of 
God’s judgment and God made Him who knew no sin to become righteous for us 
that we might…or to become sin for us that we might be made the 
righteousness of God in Him and tonight I thank God for what Christ has 
done, for the love and the sacrifice that has changed my life. I trust it 
has changed your life, but to know that love and to experience it is to 
then give your life to live for Jesus Christ and a part of that is to 
become an influential voice in society, not as a politician, but as a 
Christian who lives, who votes, who gives, who shares love and values with 
a world that knows neither apart from Christ. 


